CUMBRIA ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Minutes of a meeting of CALC’s Executive Committee held on Saturday 28th June 2014 at 10.00 am at the Community Fire Station, Penrith.
PRESENT:
Keith Hitchen (Chairman)
Ronnie Auld

Douglas Banks

Ann Byers

Leith Hallatsch

Jill Hay 
Jocelyn Holland 
Leslie Johnson

Bob Mather

Keith Morgan

David Peters 
David Polhill

Geoff Smith

Margaret Throp
In attendance: David Claxton, Chief Officer, and Sonia Hutchinson, Parish Development Officer
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
1.
Apologies for absence were received from Ron Baldwin and Rick Petecki.
MINUTES

2.
The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 29th March 2014 were agreed as a correct record.
MATTERS ARISING
3.
Referring to paragraph 24, the Chief Officer said that Jonathan Owen, NALC’s new Chief Executive, had agreed to be the guest speaker at the November AGM. Jonathan had indicated a wish to visit a couple of parish councils the previous Friday. The Chief Officer would make arrangements in consultation with the Chairman. 
CALC TRAINING SURVEY 2014
4.
Sonia Hutchinson reported on the results of a training survey which had been undertaken as a follow-up to the survey conducted in 2013. The survey had been conducted electronically over a two week period and the response rate had been quite poor. Some familiar themes, concerning time, cost and travel distances, had emerged. 

5.
During the ensuing discussion the Committee discussed the appetite of councillors and clerks to complete surveys, the importance of a range of different development opportunities for councillors, including on-line facilities, and the desirability of discussing parish development more generally, including training. 

6.
It was agreed that the Parish Development Officer would invite district associations to consider parish development generally, including training for councillors.
CALC AND PENSIONS AUTO-ENROLMENT

7.
The Committee considered a report by the Chief Officer concerning the implications for CALC of the requirement to automatically enrol eligible employees into a qualifying pension scheme.  CALC‘s staging date was 1st July 2016.

8.
In reply to a question, the Chief Officer said that Sonia was proposing to run a couple of workshops for local councils on the steps they would need to take with regard to auto-enrolment. He stressed, however, that advice would be limited to process because CALC  was not authorised or qualified to give financial advice. Each parish council would need to decide its own pension arrangements.

9.
It was agreed:

1) That CALC uses NEST as its pension provider to meet the requirements of auto-enrolment under the Pensions Acts;
2) That the use of NEST starts from 1 July 2016;
3) That CALC contributes the 1% minimum from 1st July 2016 increasing to 3% from 1st October 2018 onwards;
4) That CALC only pays the pension contribution for staff eligible to be auto enrolled or opt into the pension scheme;
5) That the Chief Officer draws up an action plan for auto-enrolment in conjunction with the current payroll provider.
MEETING WITH PATRICIA BELL, COUNTY COUNCIL CABINET MEMBER
10.
The Chairman reported that he and the Chief Officer had met Patricia Bell earlier in the month for a preliminary discussion about a new approach the County Council proposed to adopt towards working with local communities. The approach was modelled on asset-  based community development and in essence involved the County Council and other public bodies working together in a locality to make best use of all available resources, while at the same time meeting the challenge of securing savings in public expenditure. The approach was still being developed, and Patricia Bell had said that she would be happy to attend the Committee’s October meeting to discuss the proposals in more detail. 
11.
During discussion, the question of parish representation on County Council local committees was raised along with the desirability of updating at least that part of the County Charter which related to highways. 

12.
It was agreed:

1) That Patricia Bell be invited to attend the Committee’s October meeting for a fuller discussion about the County Council’s proposed model for working with local communities;

2) That the Chief Officer raise with the County Council the Committee’s wish to update at least that part of the County Charter relating to Highways. 
LOCAL COUNCIL PRECEPTS
13.
The Chief Officer presented for information a note providing a summary of local council precept demands for 2014/15 together with council tax reduction support grant payments (CTRSG) made by billing authorities.

14.
The headlines figures were that for Cumbria as a whole precept demands and CTRSG payments had increased to £4.82m from £4.66m the previous year, an increase of 3.27% over 2013/14. Of the overall figure, precepts had increased by £0.23m while CTRSG payments by billing authorities had reduced by £0.071m, with the largest reduction by far in Allerdale.

PARISH MEETINGS IN A PARISH WITH A SEPARATE PARISH COUNCIL
15.
Dave Polhill raised the question whether it was the experience in other parishes that the annual parish meeting was poorly attended.  Dave said that with public participation now featuring as a standing item on parish council agenda the number of people attending the annual parish meeting had fallen to the extent that it was questionable whether the meeting served a useful purpose. 
16.
In response, other members said that their annual parish meeting was usually well attended with guest speakers invited to talk about topical issues or grant receiving bodies reporting on how money had been used for the benefit of the parish. 

17.
It was agreed that the Parish Development Officer would find out what was the experience of annual parish meetings in Cumbria and invite clerks to give examples of good practice. 
DISTRICT ASSOCIATION MEETINGS, PROPOSAL FROM ACT
18.
The Chief Officer reported that a proposal had been received from ACT concerning district association meetings. This would involve ACT facilitating a discussion at meetings on a topic of local interest, bringing in speakers and writing up a meeting summary with action points. ACT had proposed as a first step a discussion with district association chairs.  
19.
Following discussion, the Committee indicated that it would wish to know what were the benefits for parishes and how the current proposal would be different from ACT simply putting forward a proposal for a discussion topic which the district association could consider along with other proposals for a future meeting. The Chief Officer agreed to find out more from ACT.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT ASSOCIATIONS
20.
The Committee received reports from the district associations. 

21.
Ronnie Auld gave an update on broadband developments in the Carlisle District. Ronnie said that he had met BT to talk about the broadband roll-out in the Dalston area. BT had been very helpful in providing information at postcode level and following discussions BT had agreed to consider whether one further cabinet off the Dalston exchange could be fibre-enabled. Ronnie had also facilitated a meeting with Wetheral PC. The Wi-Fi project in Carlisle city centre was progressing well. Ronnie said that in general he was now pleased with progress in the Carlisle District and he hoped other district chairs would use the opportunity to contact BT to learn more about what was happening in their area. 

REPORTS FROM CALC REPRESENTATIVES

22.
The Committee received reports from CALC representatives. 
23.
Jocelyn Holland reported on the meeting of the Cumbria Leaders Board the previous day at which the main item of business had been the Cumbria Welfare Reform Commission’s report. The Commission, chaired by the Bishop of Carlisle, had made recommendations to central government, the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP), the Cumbria Leaders Board (CLB) and others.  The Chief Officer would provide a link to the Commission’s report. 
24.
One way in which local councils could play a part would be to provide computer access for claimants in a council building such as a village hall. Jocelyn understood the DWP might be providing grants to help facilitate this. 

25.
Mr W Williams of the Third Sector Network had been elected CLB chair for the ensuing year with Mr S Young, County Council Leader, elected vice-chair. 
26.
Jocelyn said the CLB had agreed that a report on housing should feature on the Board’s next agenda. She invited committee members to submit any views to the Chief Officer who would help co-ordinate a report. 
CALC PAYMENTS AND RECEIPTS 2014/15
27.
The Committee received a statement of payments and receipts to the end of May, 2014. 
28.
In reply to a question, the Chief Officer said that the first NALC grant for the Penrith Town Council campaign had been received in the last financial year but some payments had been made in the current financial year. The outstanding grant from Carlisle City Council had been received.  
MATTERS BEFORE NALC’S NATIONAL COUNCIL ON 1st JULY, 2014

29.
There were no additional matters to discuss in advance of NALC’s National Council.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
30.
It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Saturday 25th October at 10.00am at the Community Fire Station, Penrith.   

ANY OTHER BUSINESS
31.
No matters were raised. 

Chairman
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